
Congleton Town Council 
Historic Market Town 

Chief Officer: David McGifford CiLCA 

18th September 2020 

Dear Councillor, 

Community & Environment Committee-Thursday 24th September 2020 

You are summoned to attend a meeting of the Community & Environment Committee, 

on Thursday 24th September 2020 at 7.00pm. 

This will be a virtual meeting which needs to be accessed via Zoom. 

Use this link to open the Zoom meeting for the Community & Environment Committee 

24th September 2020 

Meeting ID: 891 0354 2554 

Passcode: 784145 

• The Public and Press are welcome to attend the meeting, please note - There will be 15

minutes at each meeting to receive any questions from Members of the Public, either

verbally or at the meeting, including those which have been received in writing 7 days

prior to the meeting.

• There may be confidential items towards the end of the meeting which the law requires

the Council to make a resolution to exclude the public and press.

Yours sincerely, 

David McGifford 

CHIEF OFFICER 

Congleton 

beartown 
where friends are made 

Congleton Town Council, Town Hall, High Street, Congleton, Cheshire CW12 lBN 

Tel: 01260 270350 

Email: info@congletontowncouncil.co.uk www.congleton-tc.gov.uk 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89103542554?pwd=U2N1bW0xeWpsUklwOEpjMEZBa2NoUT09


AGENDA 

1. Apologies for absence

Members are reminded of the necessity to give apologies in Advance of the meeting and to 

give reasons for absence.

2. Minutes of Last Meeting (Enclosed)

To approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 30th July 2020 as a correct record.

3. Declarations of Interest

Members are requested to declare both "pecuniary11 and "non-pecuniary11 interests as early in 

the meeting as they become known.

4. Outstanding Actions

To review any outstanding actions from previous meetings.

5. Questions from Members of the Public

There will be 15 minutes at each meeting to receive any questions from Members of the

Public, either verbally at the meeting including those which have been received in writing

7 days prior to the meeting.

6. Cheshire Police (Verbal Update)

To receive and consider a verbal report from a representative of Cheshire Police on

Policing matters affecting Congleton.

7. Updates Paper from 30th July 2020 C&E Committee (Enclosed)

To receive an updates paper highlighting issues raised at the previous

Community & Environment Committee meeting on 30th July 2020.

8. White Ribbon Working Group Update (Enclosed)

To receive the notes of the meeting held on the 5th August and to receive an update on the 

accreditation for the Town Council.

9. Congleton in Bloom Working Group Notes {Enclosed)

To receive the notes of the Congleton in Bloom Working Group held on 24th August and 14th 

September 2020. 
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https://www.congleton-tc.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/DRAFT-CE-Minutes-30.07.20.pdf


10. Congleton Green Working Group Notes (Enclosed)

To receive the notes of the Congleton Green Working Group held on 10th September 2020.

11. Health and Well Being Working Group Update (Verbal)

To receive a verbal update from the group held on the 24th September 2020.

12. Integrated Transport Working Group (Verbal)

Note this group will meet on Friday 25th September 2020.

13. Events for 2020 (Enclosed)

To approve the recommendations for the Remembrance Sunday and Congleton Christmas 

Lights Switch-on.

14. Congleton Christmas Lights Decorations (Enclosed)

To discuss and approve recommendations for extra decorations for Congleton Town Centre 

2020.

15. Sink Holes in West Heath (Enclosed)

To discuss and note actions to be taken to investigate the extent of the issue of sunken drains 

in Congleton.

16. Feedback from the Health and Wellbeing Survey 2020 (Enclosed)

To note the responses to the Health and Wellbeing Survey 2020.

17. COVID-19 Update (Verbal)

To discuss any actions needed as a result of recent announcements or changes for the 

Congleton Community.

18. Resolution to exclude the Public and Press

To consider passing a resolution in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) 

Act 1960, that public and press be excluded from the meeting for agenda item 19 on the 

grounds that it involves the disclosure of private and confidential information. 
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Updates Paper from 30th July 2020 C&E Committee 

This paper is provided to give Members an update on actions from reports 

discussed at Community and Environment Committee on the 30th July, which are 

not included on the agenda. These items do not need a full paper and are on­

going rather than discharged. 

The paper is for noting and will not be discussed unless a member has a question. 

CE/14/2021 Domestic Abuse Clinics for Congleton 

The first Domestic Abuse support and advice clinic was held at the Old Saw Mill on 

Wednesday 9th September and staff from Cheshire Without Abuse and Cheshire 

Police were encouraged by the participation. 

In addition, since the last committee meeting the Town Council has supported My 

Cheshire Without Abuse on a funding application to introduce three additional 

clinics per month into Congleton to help with Peer support, survivors and ongoing 

support. Cheshire Community Action has approved £5000 worth of funding to 

enable this additional support to be offered in Congleton. 

CE/22/2021 Increasing Walking and Cycling in Congleton 

This is an on-going long-term goal. The Integrated Transport Working Group is 

meeting on the 25th September. 

CE/23/2021 Request for support A34 Astbury Junction Road Safety 

Support has been offered to Newbold, Astbury cum Moreton Parish Council. The 

Parish is exploring general traffic safety in the villages with Cheshire East Council. 

CE/24/2021 Proposed Closure of Rope Walk Car Park 

We have received a holding letter from Cheshire East Council to say that no 

decision has been made on the future of Rope Walk Car Park. 

CE/25/2021 Request to use the Community Garden for Addition Tables and 

Chairs 

Frank Hildrup informed the Council that at this stage the businesses didn't wish to 

take up the option so there has been no further discussions on this. 

To note this report. 
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Minutes of the White Ribbon Working Group Meeting 

10.00 am - 11.30 am 

Wednesday 5th August 2020 

Meeting conducted remotely via Zoom Meeting ID: 814 3857 7815 

In attendance 

Cllrs R Douglas, K Wesley, Chief Officer D McGifford, Volunteer resident R Walton 

1. To appoint a chair for the White Ribbon Working Group

Cllr R Hemsley was appointed as Chair for the group in his absence

2. Apologies

Were received from G Hayes, R Hemsley, P Munro,

3. To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 3rd April 2020

Minutes of the meeting were approved

4. White Ribbon Action Plan review and update (attached)

Updated action plan is as attached

5. Pubwatch - to discuss the opportunity to present White Ribbon to members of the Pubwatch

Team

Richard Walton stated that he was willing to present the White Ribbon initiative to the Pubwatch

group but would need advance notice to be able to manage around work commitments.

Action Jackie M would liaise with Richard and Pubwatch to arrange a convenient date

6. Working with the Police -

Below is a summary of information/ statistics provided by the police following a meeting with Kay

Police Reported Incidents of Domestic Violence in Congleton February-July 2020

Total victims= 228

Female victims =154 (67.5%)

Male victims=74 (32.5%)

Total offenders/suspects= 200

Female offender/suspects=80 (40%)

Male offender/suspects= 120 (60%)

Persistent/Prolific offenders

Female=2

Male=S

So two-thirds female victims, one-third male, which is consistent with the country in general.

In addition to this, we know that according to Safelives, 95% of MARAC cases (risk of death or serious injury) are 

female victims and, according to myCWA, women are 300 times more likely to be killed than men. 
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White Ribbon Update 

We are delighted to announce that the national White Ribbon Organisation has 

awarded Congleton Town Council Accreditation as a White Ribbon Organisation. 

White Ribbon UK is a global charity that works with men and boys to challenge 

those cultures that lead to harassment, abuse and violence. With recent 

escalations of domestic abuse during the COVID lockdown, this work is more 

important than ever. 

The Congleton White Ribbon Working Group is - Cllrs Robert Hemsley (Chair}, 

Mark Rogan, Robert Douglas, George Hayes, Kay Wesley, Chief Officer David 

McGifford, Richard Walton and Peter Munro. 

We recognise that men and boys and can be victims too. So our mission is to 

"Strive to eradicate all forms of gender-based violence and abuse in Congleton" 

Since its inception in 2019, our White Ribbon Working Group has: 

• Run a stall on the Maker's Market in September and at the Christmas Fair in

November 2019 to mark White Ribbon Day on the 25th.

• Got over 150 men and women in Congleton to sign the White Ribbon Promise.
• Featured White Ribbon Day on the CTC website and social media

• Joined a national webinar to learn from others around the country about the

White Ribbon actions they are taking.
• Collaborated with the Police and Cheshire Without Abuse to get a Domestic

Abuse clinic in Congleton

• Created a page of the CTC website 'Staying Safe at Home' to support families

affected by abuse during the COVID lockdown

• Run White Ribbon awareness sessions for staff and Councillors

• Asked Kelly Johnston, our local Police Beat Inspector to join our WR Group.

• Developed an Action Plan to ensure all our council activities promote the aims

of White Ribbon and to reach out into the community and engage people and

organisations with the White Ribbon messages

The plan consists of 4 Sections: 

Section 1: Strategic Leadership - ensuring policy and practice is compatible 

with the behaviours required, and creating White Ribbon Ambassadors 

Section 2: Engagement - awareness sessions for Councillors and staff, then 

reaching out more widely 
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Congleton In Bloom Working Group 

24th August 2020 Virtual Zoom Meeting, 

MINUTES 

Attendee: Cllr D Brown (Chair}, Cllr A Martin, Cllr M Gartside, B Edwards, G Williams, P 

Pinto, R Burgess ( Officer} 

1. Apologies for Absence: Members are respectfully reminded of the necessity to submit any apology for

absence in advance and to give a reason for non- attendance.

Anna Morrison, Martha Hayes 

2. Minutes of the Last Meeting: To approve the Notes of the previous meeting as a correct record

Approved 

3. Declarations of Interest: Members are requested to declare both "pecuniary" and "non-pecuniary" interests

as early in the meeting as they become known.

David Brown- Cheshire East 

Patti Pinto- William Dean Trust (WDT) and FOCP 

Glen Williams -Partnership and FOCP 

Bob Edwards -Partnership 

Margaret Gartside -Astbury Mere 

1. Update from Tree information - Website links

-Tree information is on the Town Council website, with update number of amounts of tree planted with a

link to a map with locations, this is also on the partnership website.

Tree group will be linking with the Link Rd Graham Construction regarding their planned tree planting

scheme

Idea for Memorial woodland recommended by RHS, regarding all the lives lost due to COVID-19 

Glebe Farm have now planted 500 trees a variety of species - RB to add to list 

2. Town tidies update

15 attendee the last town tidy at Astbury Mere and Congleton Park, Congleton Plastic free group also 

joined to help with the litter pick at Astbury Mere. 

GW and DB weeded and cleared Princess St Car Park 

Total of 15 bags of vegetation and litter in total picked up which is now all recycled 

Next Town tidy 12th September meeting at the community garden 10am MH Chronicle advert and social 

media, RB email to all councillors and previous volunteers on our database 

3. Green flags update from judging 18.8.20

Very positive judging day, received verbal update from Chair of FoCP Glen Williams, the judge will be 

sending our a recommendations sheet, but he did mention about the Park Bedding, that we do not need 

any more sustainable bedding as this will lose the heritage of the park and the initial design by Edward 

Kemp, Work needs to be done on the woodland path and landing stage. 

4. Route update after tour

Drive around with the team went well, showed us what we needed to do for next year- RB to create an 

action plan and maintenance programme, 

Alexandrea Court would like to be back in the judging 

Need to create a list of sites and who does what - RB 

5. Wildflowers areas (with blue heart signs) update -
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Congleton In Bloom Working Group 

14th September 2020, 10am 

MINUTES 

Attendees: Ruth Burgess, Martha Hayes, Glen Williams, Amanda Martin, Bob Edwards, Patti Pinto, David Brown 

1. Apologies for Absence: Members are respectfully reminded of the necessity to submit any apology for

absence in advance and to give a reason for non- attendance.

Margaret Gartside, Anna Morrison 

2. Minutes of the Last Meeting: To approve the notes of the previous meeting as a correct record- 24th August

Approved. 

Actions: - Trees are now on the website- RB to chase up agreement of areas for planting from Cheshire East. 

RB to send out all site information and who looks after each area, also 2021 action plan. 

Thankyou list {15th October deadline)- nothing sent as yet. 

3. Declarations of Interest: Members are requested to declare both "pecuniary" and "non-pecuniary" interests

as early in the meeting as they become known.

David Brown- Cheshire East 

Patti Pinto- William Dean Trust, Congleton Partnership, Congleton Park 

Glen Williams- Bromley Farm, Congleton Partnership, Congleton Park 

Margaret Gartside- Congleton Partnership 

Bob Edwards- Congleton Partnership 

Amanda Martin- Congleton Park, Congleton Partnership 

4. Community Garden and Cenotaph: Area for Rotary 'Tree of Light' has been agreed and work has started on

the area to be ready for the tree to be planted. PP & MG met with Rod Goodier to show where the tree will

be planted, pre-agreed by RB & JMac- Rotary are happy with this. RB looking into a path for this area, to

match with the rest of the garden.

Suggested Community Garden needs more summer colour- looking into this.

5. Dutch Wall- Update: AMartin and GW looking into this area to fill the gaps with compost. AMartin has

suggested a plant list for this area, send to RB an exact list to order.

6. Summer Bedding- Ideas for 2021: To be sorted at the next meeting. Agreed not to have tiers at Market

Street by the traffic lights, but to keep them in the pedestrian area.

7. Town Tidies- 12th September cancelled as CTC can't be seen to be promoting gatherings in the current

circumstances. Town Tidies could still go ahead, but in much smaller groups, up to six. Needs a letter in the

Chronicle to say people still went out despite the event being cancelled, keep up the good work message.

8. AOB:

2021 Calendar- Quantity 250, quotes from Full Colour, £700 for the A4 landscape and £1000 for the thin 

wired, Vistaprint at £1,700. PP has suggested to not have a calendar in 2021 and get images for 2022 and 

focus on this one, highlighting Congleton's Charter year. (Noted DB wanted a picture of Dane-in-Shaw in 

Spring). Decided to look at the pictures for the 2021 again, identify gaps, as time to re-take. Deadline of 

agreement- 30th September. 

Blue Heart Sites- Need to send these to RB. 

In Bloom Video- Instead of having still images, have some short videos on this, made into one video, 

ACTION GW- to email both high schools to see if a photography group would be willing to work on this. 

Penny-farthing: Currently being made with Belmont, a design needs to be done for the Park Lane 

roundabout for this to go on. 

Wheelbarrow Project- PP is still looking to do this for 2021 and be in the polytunnels from June. 

Park Fern Poster- To be discussed at the next meeting, ACTION GW & PP. 

IYN Support-To be discussed at next meeting, possibly they'll need more support in 2021-ACTION DB to 

send an email to the IYNs. 

Rotary Crocus Planting- Will be notified when arrived, need to sort planting. 



Date: Thursday 10 September 2020 

Virtual Congleton Green Working Group Meeting 

NOTES OF MEETING 

Location: Via Zoom Time: 5pm 

Present: Councillor Margaret Gartside (Chair), Councillor Suzy Firkin, Councillor Kay Wesley, Cllr Mark Rogan, Cllr Martin Amies, Barry Speed, Peter Aston, Jackie 

MacArthur. 

Item What was discussed / description Actions By who By when 

1 Apologies Cllr Sally Holland, David McGifford Councillor Jean Parry, 

2 Actions from meeting 23 April not on agenda Top 10 items from Carbon footprint sheet now split between Town Hall JMacA with November 
Working Group, Streetscape Working Group and Town Council Mgt team meeting 

a) CTC Top 10 to reduce: Management Team and will report back to the Committee. Team to 

produce SMART targets based on benchmark. Barry Speed offered to Barry S Nov Mtg 

complete baseline for 2019- 20 in the same way as the 2018-19 for 

comparison. (Note 2020-2021 likely to be exceptional due to COVID) 

b) E-Learning This has been temporarily paused while more work goes into the learning KW/SF/MG/ Fortnightly 

experience side of the project and more local content added. Peter Aston JM & PA meetings 

to join editorial board. 
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Carbon Offsetting Options Barry Speed and Cllr Firkin have started work on a paper on options for All November 

Carbon offsetting options for Congleton. The paper now contains all the 

main issues and asked to circulate it to all members of the Green 

Working Group and Barry Fox from CSG to consider how we can move 

the principles forward to help Congleton. 

Paper to be circulated JMacA Sept 

Add as a main item for next agenda JMacA Sept 

4 

Wider Plan for reducing Congleton's Agenda item 2 is about reducing the carbon footprint of areas within the 

Environmental Footprint/ control of the Town Council. This item is about an action plan for the 
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Events 2020 

Earlier in the year we had held on to the hope that by the end of 2020 the COVID-

19 virus would be under control and that it may be possible to put on some of the 

events and festivals that are extremely popular in the town. 

COVID-19 is still in the community and with the laws and guidance around social 

gatherings have recently become more restrictive. It is now clear that the 

community events that we would like to arrange for Congleton are not going to 

be possible this year. Congleton Rotary have already announced that it will not be 

going ahead with the traditional bonfire and fireworks event this year. 

This paper outlines plans for four of the events that the Town Council was 

expecting to be involved with during the Autumn/Winter 2020 

1. Congleton Green Fayre - 31st October

2. Remembrance Sunday- 8th November

3. Congleton Christmas Lights Switch on - 21st November

4. Other Town Centre Christmas related activities

1. Congleton Green Fayre. The first fayre was held in October 2019 and was

successful. The second event was due to be held in May 2020 and was

cancelled due to COVID-19. The Green Fayre planned for the 31st October

has also needed to be cancelled and Congleton Town Council and

Congleton Sustainability Group are exploring ways to create a series of

webinars giving a Congleton angle on national and international green

issues.

2. Remembrance Sunday. This activity is usually led by the Congleton

Branch of the Congleton British Legion. Congleton Town Council supports

the event with a grant, a reception and involvement in the event. We are

expecting advice from the Cheshire East Council Event Safety Advisory

Group, but the expectation is that the normal parade and service will not

be appropriate. Instead we are proposing, subject to Police and ESAG

agreement, to:

• Close Lawton Street to traffic around the Cenotaph area
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Congleton Christmas Lights Decorations 

Following a review of the Christmas Lights in 2019, the Congleton Christmas Team 
agreed to look into: 

1. enhancing the lighting in the pedestrian area

2. introducing lighting in Victoria Street

3. enhancing Market Street as a gateway to the Town Centre

4. extend Christmas lighting into West Street area to benefit its evening
economy.

The review of the lights and the benefit of creating a more attractive and 
welcoming town centre for this Christmas is considered even more important this 
year to encourage more local people to support their local town at Christmas. 

The Christmas team has sought quotes from four companies specialising in 
Christmas lighting and is confident that it can achieve the four objective above 
using the £10k in the Ear Marked Reserve for Christmas Lights. 

This paper is looking for the support of the Community and Environment 
Committee for the recommendations of the Christmas group. 

As background information Congleton Town Council invested in the bulk of its 
current Congleton Christmas lights in 2013: 

FAP/09/1314 RE SOL VEO that: New Christmas lights to be purchased outright at a
cost of £19,893, plus one off hardware costs of £7,200. 

Over the years these lights have been carefully stored and maintained and we will 
continue the cross-street banners and lamp-post lights. Most large companies 
give an option to purchase lights outright or hire cross street banners and lamp 
post lights. The cost of renting for three years is slightly higher than purchasing 
outright. 

The benefit of hire is that after three years you can completely change your 
lighting scheme as the town would have no ties - or ownership - of lights. 

The benefit to purchasing outright is a saving to the public purse if the lights are 
robust and looked after. Our current lights are going into season 8. 
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Sink Holes at West Heath 

On 6th August the Chronicle published a letter from A Bennet of Nuneaton headed 

"Councillors need to sort out this mess". The writer visits the area frequently and 

raised concerns about "numerous sewer collapses in the West Heath area". The 

same week the Chronicle published an article entitled "Town's sewer network is to 

be investigated". It quoted United Utilities as saying that it had resolved the 

problems at 11 and 23 Padgbury Lane and added: "We will be conducting a full 

assessment of the sewer network in Congleton to identify any areas that may 

benefit from proactive intervention. This includes installing sensors at strategic 

locations to help us identify any defects or blockages in advance of them causing 

problems to customers in this area". 

Councillor Martin went to West Heath and investigated the problems. She found a 

big hole in the turning area at the junction of Sandbach Road and Box Lane. The 

resident at 11 Padgbury Lane told her that the hole outside his house had opened up 

four times in a year and that each time United Utilities brought in a machine that 

caused water to squirt out of his toilet. The hole was filled in but continued to sink. 

Councillor Martin wrote to the Chronicle to reply to the letter but her letter was not 

published until 27th August. 

In the meantime Councillor Firkin was contacted by a resident on Sandbach Road 

who was concerned about the sinking of the kerbs near his house. He was worried 

about subsidence, which he thought might be due to United Utilities taking water 

out of the sand under the estate. He said that the sewer on the other side of the 

road had fractured and that United Utilities had reinforced the ground under the 

sewer with gravel to prevent it breaking again. 

Councillor Martin spoke to the resident at 23 Padgbury Lane, who said that United 

Utilities had carried out a similar operation on the sewer outside his house after a 

deep hole opened up in the road. 

Local residents say that the hole at the junction of Box Lane and Sandbach Road has 

been there for months and that sometimes they can hear running water and smell 

sewage there. The hole has barriers around it and Cheshire East advise that it has 

not yet been programmed for action although they are aware of it. The adjacent 

sinking pavements are also impacting the pedestrian crossing on Box Lane. 

To find out why these problems are occurring and whether United Utilities have a 

long-term solution. Congleton Town Council needs to establish on behalf of the 

residents whether their anxieties about ground subsidence are justified. 
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Feedback from the Health and Wellbeing Survey 2020 

At the Health and Wellbeing Working Group meeting held on 2nd July 2020 the 

group agreed to put together a survey to send out to residents to gather data 

from their experience of COVID-19. At the Community and Environment 

Committee of the 30th July Councillors agreed to keep the survey open during 

August to gain more views. 

The survey closed at the end of August with 332 responses. The strength of 

opinion hardly changed or varied over the period of the consultation. A copy of 

the Health and Wellbeing Survey results is available on the Health and Wellbeing 

Working Group page. 

Summary of Responses: (rounded up to the nearest full percent) 

Do you believe that you have had the COVID-19 virus? 

No- I"ve not had 
symptoms 

78.31% (260) 

Possibly- I've had 
symptoms and been 
testecl, but my test 
was inconclusive ... 

? 1,1q� f.l?) 
-Poss1l:ily0 I"ve 11ad 
symptoms but not
been tested

16.57% (55) 

Did you have enough information about the Virus 

87% said they felt well informed, although comments were around mixed 

messages and hard to keep up with the changes. 
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